
                                                                         IT

INTERPRETATION BULLETIN

SUBJECT:     INCOME TAX ACT
             Returns of Deceased Persons as "Another Person"

NO:          IT-326R3

DATE:        November 13, 1996

REFERENCE:  Sections 114.2 and 118.93 (also sections 110, 118, 118.1 to
            118.9, and 180.2; subsections 70(2) and 150(4); and
            paragraph 104(23)(d) of the Income Tax Act)

APPLICATION

This bulletin replaces and cancels Interpretation Bulletin IT-326R2
dated February 2, 1990.

SUMMARY

The legal representative of a deceased person must file an income tax
return (referred to in this bulletin as an "ordinary return") reporting
the income of the deceased from January 1 of the year of death to the
date of death. In certain circumstances the legal representative has
the opportunity to exclude specific types of income from the "ordinary"
return and report them on separate income tax returns as if the
taxpayer were "another person." A separate return may be filed to
report the value of the deceased person"s rights or things. Similarly,
where the fiscal period of a testamentary trust or unincorporated
business ends in the year and before the taxpayer"s death, the deceased
person"s share of the income from the testamentary trust or the
business for the period from the end of the fiscal period to the date
of death may be reported on a separate return.

The purpose of sections 114.2 and 118.93 is to limit the total of
certain deductions and certain non-refundable tax credits claimed on
the ordinary and separate returns to the amount that could be claimed
if only the ordinary return were filed.

The age tax credit, the basic personal tax credit, the spousal tax
credit, the equivalent-to-spouse tax credit, and the dependant tax
credit that apply in the ordinary return for the year of death may also
be deducted in each of the separate returns filed. Certain other tax
credits, as well as certain deductions allowable in calculating taxable
income, may be deductible in the separate returns or in the ordinary
return. However, the total of these other tax credits and deductions
may not exceed the amount that could be deducted if only the ordinary
return were filed with all of the income, deductions and credits
reported therein.

This bulletin identifies the income that can be reported in the
separate returns and discusses the deductions from taxable income and
tax credits that may be claimed when such returns are filed.



DISCUSSION AND INTERPRETATION

SEPARATE RETURNS

1. Subsection 70(2), paragraph 104(23)(d) and subsection 150(4) each
allow the filing of an income tax return for certain portions of a
deceased person"s income for the year of death as if the return were
that of another person. Such a return is available upon election:

    (a) under subsection 70(2), to report the value of rights or things
        which would normally enter into the computation of income on
        realization or disposition (see the current version of IT-212,
        Income of Deceased Persons " Rights or Things);

    (b) under paragraph 104(23)(d), where a beneficiary of a
        testamentary trust dies after the end of the taxation year of
        the trust but before the end of the calendar year in which the
        taxation year ended, to report any income from the trust during
        the period from the end of that taxation year to the date of
        death; and

    (c) under subsection 150(4), where a partner or an individual
        proprietor of a business dies after the end of the fiscal
        period of the business but before the end of the calendar year
        in which the fiscal period ended, to report the income from
        that business pertaining to the period from the close of that
        fiscal period to the date of death (see the current version of
        IT-278, Death of a Partner or a Retired Partner).

The election in (a) must be made within one year after the date of
death, or 90 days after the mailing of any notice of assessment or
reassessment for the year of death, whichever is later.

In order to avoid possible late filing penalties the elections in (b)
and (c) should be made by April 30 of the year following the year of
death or six months after the date of death, whichever is later.
However, for 1995 and later taxation years, the due date for making the
elections in (b) and (c) above may be extended for a deceased person if
the deceased person, or the deceased person"s spouse, carried on a
business in the year of death (except where the expenditures of the
business are primarily the cost or capital cost of "tax shelters"). In
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such circumstances, the due date for making the elections is:

    -   on or before June 15 of the year following the year of death if
        the individual died during the period January 1 to December 15;

    -   within six months after the date of death if the individual
        died during the period December 16 to December 31 or during the
        period January 1 to June 14 of the following year (i.e. before
        the individual"s filing due date for the previous year had the
        individual not died).



Note that although the due date for making the elections in (b) and (c)
above may be extended as described above, interest at the prescribed
rate will be assessed on any unpaid balance from the later of April 30
of the year following the year of death or six months after the date of
death.

The appropriate flow-through rules for partnerships will apply in
respect of the return described in (c) above (see the current version
of IT-138, Computation and Flow-through of Partnership Income).

CREDITS AND DEDUCTIONS ALLOWED

Deductions in computing taxable income

2. Pursuant to section 114.2, the total of all deductions under section
110 that may be claimed on the ordinary and separate returns filed on
behalf of the deceased person may not exceed the amount that could be
claimed if only the ordinary return were filed with all income included
therein. The deductions provided under section 110 include deductions
in respect of:

    -   employee stock option benefits included in income " paragraph
        110(1)(d) or (d.1) (see the current version of IT-113, Benefits
        to Employees " Stock Options);

    -   an amount included in income in respect of prospector"s and
        grubstaker"s shares " paragraph 110(1)(d.2);

    -   income exempt under a tax treaty " subparagraph 110(1)(f)(i);

    -   certain compensation amounts received under an employers" or
        workers" compensation law for injury, disability or death "
        subparagraph 110(1)(f)(ii) (see the current version of IT-202,
        Employees" or Workers" Compensation);

    -   an amount included in income in respect of a home relocation
        loan " paragraph 110(1)(j) (see the current version of IT-421,
        Benefits to Individuals, Corporations and Shareholders from
        Loans or Debt); and

    -   a vow of perpetual poverty " subsection 110(2) (see the current
        version of IT-86,Vow of Perpetual Poverty).

3. The deductions under section 110 (such as under paragraphs 110(1)(d)
and (f)) which relate to a particular source of income can be claimed
on a given return only to the extent of the income from the particular
source reported on that return.

NON-REFUNDABLE TAX CREDITS

4. Where a portion of the income of a deceased person is reported on a
separate return as though it were the income of "another person," the
personal tax credits that applied to the deceased person"s ordinary
return for the year may also be claimed on each of the separate returns



filed pursuant to subsection 70(2), paragraph 104(23)(d) or subsection
150(4). The personal tax credits, which are provided by paragraphs
118(1)(a) to (d) and subsection 118(2), are the basic personal tax
credit, the spousal tax credit, the equivalent-to-spouse tax credit,
the dependant tax credit, and the age tax credit. See the current
version of IT-513, Personal Tax Credits.

5. Pursuant to section 118.93, the total of all tax credits that may be
claimed under subsection 118(3) and sections 118.1 to 118.7 and 118.9
on the ordinary and separate returns filed on behalf of the deceased
person cannot exceed the amount that would be deducted under those
provisions if no separate returns were filed (referred to in this
bulletin as the "overall limitation rule"). In general terms these tax
credits may be described as follows:

    (a) the tax credit for an individual who is in receipt of certain
        pension income " subsection 118(3) (see the current version of
        IT-517, Pension Tax Credit);

    (b) the tax credit for total gifts " section 118.1 (see 8 below and
        the current version of IT-110, Deductible Gifts and Official
        Donation Receipts);

    (c) the tax credit for medical expenses " section 118.2 (see 7
        below and the current version of IT-519, Medical Expense and
        Disability Tax Credits and Attendant Care Expense Deduction);

    (d) the tax credit for an individual who has a severe and prolonged
        mental or physical impairment " section 118.3 (see the current
        version of IT-519);

    (e) the tax credit for tuition fees of a student who is enrolled at
        an appropriate educational institution " section 118.5 (see the
        current version of IT-516, Tuition Tax Credit);

    (f) the tax credit for a student enrolled in a qualifying education
        program at a designated educational institution " section 118.6
        (see the current version of IT-515, Education Tax Credit);

    (g) the tax credit for employee premiums for Unemployment Insurance
        and employee contributions to the Canada Pension Plan or Quebec
        Pension Plan " section 118.7; and

    (h) the tax credit in respect of unused tax credits for tuition or
        education (see (e) and (f) above) that are transferred to the
        student"s parent or grandparent " section 118.9.

6. The tax credits under sections 118.1, 118.2, 118.3, 118.5, 118.6 and
118.9 may be claimed on any of the returns regardless of the type of
income reported on the return.
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However, the tax credits under section 118.7 and subsection 118(3) may
only be claimed on those returns on which ,the related income is



reported.

7. For the purpose of the overall limitation rule in section 118.93, in
determining the maximum amount that may be claimed as a medical expense
tax credit under section 118.2 (see the current version of IT-519),
qualifying medical expenses are reduced by the lesser of the dollar
amount specified in the T1 individual income tax return for the year
for this purpose ($1,614 for 1995) and 3% of the total net income
reported on all of the returns.

8. As noted in 6 above, the tax credit for total gifts, as determined
by the formula in subsection 118.1(3), may be claimed on any of the
returns filed on behalf of a deceased person. Subject to the overall
limitation rule in section 118.93, the tax credit is based on the total
for the year of "total Crown gifts," "total cultural gifts," "total
ecological gifts" (for ecological gifts made after February 27, 1995),
and the lesser of "total charitable gifts" and 20% of the net income
that is reported on that return.

Note: The Federal Budget tabled by the Minister of Finance on March 6,
1996 contains a proposal to raise the limit for charitable donations,
for 1996 and subsequent taxation years, to 100% of an individual
donor"s income for the year in which the individual dies and for the
preceding year.

CREDITS AND DEDUCTIONS NOT ALLOWED

Deductions in computing net income

9. When calculating the income of a deceased person on the separate
returns filed as "another person" under subsection 70(2), paragraph
104(23)(d) or subsection 150(4), the following types of expenses cannot
be deducted:

    -   child care expenses " section 63 (see the current version of
        IT-495, Child Care Expenses);    and

    -   attendant care expenses " section 64 (see the current version
        of IT-519).

Deductions in computing taxable income

10. The following deductions are not applicable in determining the
taxable income of a deceased person in any of the separate returns
filed as "another person":

    -   capital gains deduction " section 110.6;

    -   northern residents deductions " section 110.7; and

    -   losses " section 111.

Tax credits

11. The transfer of unused tax credits from a spouse under section



118.8 is not applicable in determining the tax payable of a deceased
person on any of the separate returns filed as "another person."

12. The following tax credits cannot be deducted in calculating the
income tax payable of a deceased person on any of the separate returns
filed as "another person":

    -   the refundable goods and services tax credit " section 122.5;

    -   the refundable child tax benefit " sections 122.6 to 122.64;
        and

    -   the refundable investment tax credit " section 127.1.

13. The election under subsection 127(8.4) to renounce investment tax
credits which have been allocated to a partner pursuant to subsections
127(8) and (8.3), cannot be made on any of the separate returns filed
as "another person."

OTHER CONSIDERATIONS

14. Pursuant to subsection 110.4(5), the forward averaging amount
brought into income under subsection 110.4(2) cannot be reported in any
of the separate returns filed as "another person."

15. By virtue of action 127.55, minimum tax is not imposed on any of
the separate returns filed as "another person." As well, subsection
120.2(4) provides that any minimum tax credits arising from another
taxation year cannot be applied to reduce the tax payable in respect of
the separate returns.

16. Section 180.2 (Part I.2) provides for the repayment of Old Age
Security benefits when an individual"s net income, as modified by that
section, exceeds a base amount for a taxation year. In the case of a
deceased person, the Part I.2 tax is applied separately to each tax
return filed on the deceased person"s behalf. Therefore, the income
reported on a separate return would not be relevant in determining the
Part I.2 tax payable on the ordinary return and vice versa.

If you have any comments regarding the matters discussed in this
bulletin, please send them to:

    Director, Business and Publications Division
    Income Tax Rulings and Interpretation Directorate
    Policy and Legislation Branch
    Revenue Canada
    25 Nicholas Street
    Ottawa ON  K1A 0L5

Interpretation bulletins can be found on the Revenue Canada internet
site at:

 -  http://www.rc.gc.ca
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                        EXPLANATION OF CHANGES
                                  FOR
                   INTERPRETATION BULLETIN IT-3226R3
            RETURNS OF DECEASED PERSONS AS "ANOTHER PERSON"

INTRODUCTION

The purpose of the Explanation of Changes is to give the reasons for
the revisions to an interpretation bulletin. It outlines revisions that
we have made as a result of changes to the law, as well as changes
reflecting new or revised departmental interpretations.

OVERVIEW

This bulletin deals with the effect of sections 114.2 and 118.93 when a
separate income tax return is filed under subsection 70(2), paragraph
104(23)(d) or subsection 150(4) in addition to the ordinary return
filed on behalf of a deceased person. Sections 114.2 and 118.93 limit
the total of certain non-refundable tax credits and deductions claimed
on the ordinary and separate income tax returns to the amount that
could be claimed if only the ordinary return were filed.

The bulletin reflects amendments by S.C. 1990, c. 39 (formerly Bill
C-28); S.C. 1990, c. 45 (formerly Bill C-62); S.C. 1994, c. 7, Schedule
II (1991, c. 49 " formerly Bill C-18); S.C. 1994, c. 7, Schedule VII
(1992, c. 48 " formerly Bill C-80); S.C. 1995, c. 3 (formerly Bill
C-59); and S.C. 1996, c.21 (formerly Bill C-36). The bulletin also
reflects the Federal Budget tabled on March 6, 1996.

The comments in the bulletin are not affected by any other draft
legislation released before September 3, 1996.

LEGISLATIVE AND OTHER CHANGES

No. 1 reflects amendments to paragraphs 150(1)(b) and (d), applicable
for 1995 and later taxation years, which in most cases will extend the
due date for making the elections under paragraph 104(23)(d) and
subsection 150(4) where the deceased or the deceased"s spouse carried
on business in the year of death.

New no. 2 (former no. 3) has been modified to replace the list of
section 110 related IT bulletins with a current list of available
section 110 deductions.

In new no. 3 (last part of former no. 5), we have removed the reference
to paragraph 110(1)(i) which was repealed applicable to the 1989 and
later taxation years. Paragraph 110(1)(i) provided for a deduction for
the repayment of unemployment insurance benefits in computing taxable
income. This deduction has been replaced with a deduction under
paragraph 60(v.1) in computing net income.

New no. 7 (second part of former no. 5) has been revised to replace the
reference to $1,500 with $1,614 which is the applicable amount for



1995.

New no. 8 (third part of former no. 5) reflects the amendment to the
definition of "total gifts" in subsection 118.1(1) to delete the words
"computed without reference to subsection 137(2)," applicable after
December 11, 1988 and to add "total ecological gifts" for such gifts
made after February 27, 1995. In addition, we have removed the comments
dealing with the calculation of the tax credit for total gifts since
the calculation is included in the T1 individual income tax return.

New no. 9 (former no. 6) has been revised to add a reference to the
deduction for attendant care expenses.

New no. 12 (former no. 9) has been revised to reflect the repeal of:

    -   the refundable federal sales tax credit, applicable to 1991 and
        later years; and

    -   the refundable child tax credit, applicable to 1993 and later
        years. These credits were replaced by the refundable goods and
        services tax credit and the refundable child tax benefit,
        respectively.

New no. 15 (former no. 12) has been revised to add that the provisions
of subsection 120.2(4) do not apply to separate returns filed on behalf
of a deceased person.

New no. 16 has been added to reflect the Department"s position on the
application of section 180.2 when more than one tax return is filed on
behalf of a deceased person.

Throughout the bulletin, we have changed some of the wording and the
ordering of some paragraphs to improve clarity.


